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Queenhill Medical Practice

Patient Participation Group

Minutes of the Meeting held on Tuesday, 21 February 2017

Present:  

Janet Jalfon (Chair), Brian Barnes, Barbara Courtenay, Vic Draper, Barbara Fox, Surendra Patel, Ernest Sweeney, Lynne Poole (Practice Manager), Claire Turner (Practice Medical Administrative)
Apologies for Absence :

Andy Stranack

Presentation on behalf of Contact Selsdon and the Selsdon Centre for the Retired:

It was planned that Andy Stranack, the Manager of Contact Selsdon would attend this Meeting but due to unforeseen circumstances he cancelled at very short notice.  However, he offered a copy of the content of his presentation which Barbara C read to the Group and is shown below.
Contact Selsdon and the Selsdon Centre for the Retired
The two Centres, housed in the Selsdon Library and Sainsbury’s building at 132 Addington Road, come under the umbrella of Selsdon Neighbourhood Care which aims to provide support to enable independent living at home.  Both organisations have charitable status and although there is some co-operation between the two, they are managed independently.

The Selsdon Centre for the Retired was set up following recommendation by Contact Selsdon to provide activities and a facility for socialising for those who had retired.  The Centre is open on weekdays from 10.am - 4.00 pm.  It has approximately 10,000 users each year, serves about 4000 lunches annually and gives some 3,500 lifts by minibus.  Usually about 10 volunteers attend the Centre every day.  

A published leaflet and supplement show the activities that are offered - teas and coffees and cooked lunch are served daily Monday-Friday.  Transport to and from the Centre is available as well as chair-based keep fit classes, I.T. classes, sewing group, chess club, hearing aid clinic, and hairdressing services.

Contact Selsdon provides the following services – transport, shopping, befriending, loan of equipment, information and advice, carers support, DIY and practical help, outings and coffee mornings to over 300 vulnerable and elderly residents in Selsdon and the surrounding area.  
At the moment Contact Selsdon supports the following:

	Age range (years)
	Number of residents



	Under 17
	1

	17 - 60
	24

	61 – 70
	22

	Over 70
	252


Their aim is to solve a national problem locally.
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The Problem:  By 2018 in the UK there will be more people who need care than there are carers to look after them.
The Solution:  New neighbourhood networks to provide help so that older people stay active and healthy, busy families balance work and care and to reduce pressure on the NHS and social care. 

20% of Selsdon’s Population is aged 65 or over (highest level in Croydon).  In Croydon, the average attendance at A&E for over 65s is 50.6%.  Selsdon Ward has the lowest annual attendance for over 65s at A&E - 39.5%.  This equates to a theoretical saving on A&E services of £275,156 per annum.  The cost of operating Selsdon Neighbourhood Care services is £113,000 and funding comes from Croydon Council, Selsdon Churches and individual user donations.

What Contact Selsdon does well:  They stay in touch with some of the most vulnerable members of the community - helping reduce isolation.  They provide equipment, information and advice to help people stay in their homes and they provide transport services that enable the less mobile to get out and about and reduce costs and pressure on hospital transport.  With a handful of paid staff, they motivate and co-ordinate a team of over 300 volunteers to provide services across Selsdon.  However, they believe that they could do better by liaising with external organisations which would help with, for example, when residents go into hospital, it often takes a number of phone calls to track them down and when they leave hospital they are often isolated and the Centres are not aware that they are back at home.  During a resident’s stay in hospital a team of volunteers is available to visit.

By developing stronger links with health and social services it is believed that Selsdon can become an example of ‘best practice’ in providing neighbourhood care.  There are plans to appoint an external relationship co-ordinator for Selsdon Neighbourhood Care who would develop and manage relationships with surgeries, GP networks, CCG, Social Services and Health and Well Being Board at a cost of £10,000.  There is currently a funding bid to Central Government for this role and the decision on this is expected by the end of February.  Ideally the appointee would come from the health sector and would be a key partner in Selsdon Neighbourhood Care working alongside Social Services, local churches and funders.

If you have any questions or wish to become a volunteer at either Centre, do get in touch:  

Contact Selsdon email:  info@selsdoncontact.org.uk  Tel:  020 8651 4944

The Selsdon Centre for the Retired email: selsdon.centre@btinternet.com  Tel: 020 8651 1111 (Answerphone)
***********************************
The presentation was followed by some discussion on the co-ordination of care.  Integrated Care is featured in the South West London 5 year Forward Health Plan.
Due to Patient Confidentiality, QMP is prohibited from passing information about its Patients to a third party.  

Lynne P reported that QMP holds multi-disciplinary meetings monthly to discuss the co-ordination of their Patients’ care needs.    
Lynne P also reported that QMP has been selected from GP Practices in Croydon to take part in a national pilot scheme involving Patients aged over 65 years who have complex care requirements.  As requested, the Practice has identified 5 Patients who have been informed of this new scheme.  If they agree to take part, these Patients will be assessed by a Care Plan Co-ordinator and enter into a 12-week Personalised Integrated Care Programme (PICP).  
Minutes of the last Meeting:

Minutes of the last meeting had been circulated and there were no matters arising.
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Flu Clinics and Patient Survey, October 2016:
PPG Members gave support as usual at the Flu Clinic and collected 55 new names which have been added to the QMP PPG Members’ Circulation List.

Claire T had prepared a Practice Survey which was issued at the Flu Clinic.  51 Patients responses were received and Claire T had summarised the survey:  
Practice Survey 2016

	Female
	55%

	
	

	Male
	45%

	
	

	Age group 
	16-44 years=15%

	45-64 years=40%
	Over 65 years=45%

	Health condition
	Yes=55%

	No=45%
	

	Ethnic Group
	White=100%

	
	

	How helpful are staff
	Very=90%
	Fairly helpful=10%

	

	How helpful is                   information
	Excellent=45%
	Very good=45%
	Satisfactory=10%


	How easy to contact Practice
	Very easy=70%
	Fairly easy=30%

	

	Same day appointments
	Easy=80%
	Not very easy=20%

	

	Booking ahead
	Important=100%
	
	

	Best method to book
	Phone=80%
	In person=20%

	

	Opening hours
	Excellent=35%
	Good=60%

	Satisfactory=5%

	Drs’ manner
	Excellent80%
	Good=20%

	

	Overall experience
	Excellent=65%
	Good=30%

	Satisfactory=5%

	Recommend to others
	Yes, definitely=80%
	Yes, probably=20%
	


The Group then discussed responders comments, questions and recommendations. 
a) Music/TV in the waiting rooms:
Lynne P reported that the Practice would need to obtain an entertainment licence in order to provide such a system.  The Group agreed that this would not be necessary as Patients come to the surgery because they are feeling unwell, want treatment and are not looking to be entertained while they wait.  
b) More modern looking Reception:  

The area is well-lit and is kept clean and tidy.  Lynne Poole reported that there are no plans to modify the lay out.  Screening is required in order to provide privacy for Patients and their records.
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c) Saturday/weekend surgery:  

A suggestion for surgeries to open on a rotation basis has been put forward.  For a number of reasons this would be very difficult to implement.  Local Practices have different I.T systems making it impossible to co-ordinate appointment times between surgeries.  The surgeries would need to be staffed by GPs.  GPs have ‘core working hours’ (8.00 am – 6.30 pm).  In addition, they work ‘extended hours’ when surgeries are open in the evenings.  GPs cannot be taken out of their ‘core hours’ and the addition of weekend surgery time would result in an unacceptable workload.  
d) Instruction sheet for the website and online services:

Claire T plans to assemble an instruction folder which will include a FAQs section.  Most Patients using the Online system find it works well.  However, Barbara F had knowledge of Patients who have experienced difficulty especially when accessing personal health records.  If help is required, Lynne P recommended that Patients contact a member of QMP Admin Team (preferably between 10 am and 3 pm).  
Online re-ordering of prescription items for unchanging medical conditions is limited to a 6-month schedule then it is automatically wiped from the system.  Reinstatement occurs after consultation with a GP.  

Patients using the Online services incur no cost to the Practice. Text message reminders are sent manually by the Receptionist.   
e) Blood pressure machine move near check-in screen:
Relocation of the BP monitor is under review.

f) DNA (Did Not Attend) list to be displayed in the waiting rooms:
Action already taken.

g) Notice boards are very messy:
The size of each notice board is restricted by the amount of wall space.  The NHS 
insists on the display of certain material thereby leaving little free space for surgery 

items.  Some time ago, a number of items were transferred to folders.  This resulted in the information being out of sight of Patients and therefore of no use. 
DNAs (September 2016 – January 2017):
Unfortunately, the number of Patients who fail to attend appointments is still a major problem.  Lynne P reported that taking all overheads into account, an approximation of the cost from the time the appointment is made until the end of the consultation time is £136 per appointment.
	DNAs with


	September 2016 - January 2017

	GP
	484

	Nurse
	 402

	Healthcare Assistant
	119

	Total

	1005


Claire T added that during today (21 February), 16 Patients had failed to attend.
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The Group discussed how the DNA numbers might be reduced, however, the problem is not unique to QMP.  Apparently one local practice has recently adopted an ‘on-the-day appointments only’ policy in an effort to reduce DNA numbers.  Ernest S meets informally with other PPGs in Croydon and he will make enquiries as to how other Practices are dealing with the DNA problem.
On the subject of costs, Lynne P also explained that prescription costs are reduced when Patients accept generic medication.  All prescribing issues, costs, etc are taken by the CCG Pharmacists Team, this is not decided at practice level.   
Advanced booking of appointments and the 6-week diary:

During a consultation, a GP will sometimes ask a Patient to make a follow-up appointment in 8 weeks.  The forward diary allows patients to make appointments, at most, 6 weeks in advance and at present there are no plans to change this policy.  Any Patient requiring an appointment beyond this time should keep track and make an appointment when the relevant week’s appointments become available.    

The British Red Cross and First Aid Workshop for care of the Elderly 2017:

After some discussion, it was decided that having offered this course on several occasions, it is now time to take a break and review at a later date.  
A.O.B:

Public Meetings

Selsdon Park Medical Practice PPG organises educational Health Talks given by visiting speakers from the medical profession.  Recently, information about the talks has been circulated by e-mail to QMP PPG Members and to other Patients through the waiting room notice boards.  Barbara C reported that a number of QMP Patients have attended the two most recent talks on ‘Osteoporosis’ and ‘Arthritis and Rheumatism’.
Brian B had attended a meeting in January regarding the development of Outcomes Based Commissioning for the over 65s.  It seems the plan is still very much a work-in-progress, is constantly changing and still seems to be in draft form.  

Information relating to wider issues within the NHS have been circulated to PPG Members recently in response to requests made by the CCG and the NHS.  As the information is often circulated with a short notice period it is most often displayed on the waiting room notice boards and sent to PPG Members by email.  The availability of an email address is the only criteria involved in determining who receives the information and is not sent to PPG Members based on an individual’s medical condition.  Once received the Patient can follow any item of interest.
QMP PPG Secretary’s expenses

Barbara C explained that since taking on the role in November 2015, she has personally funded the Group’s requirements for printing, stationery items and postage.  The Group agreed that Barbara should be reimbursed for this from the Group’s funds.  
Janet J apologised for not having made the necessary arrangement with the bank to include the new co-signatories to the QMP PPG’s account as was agreed in 2015.  

Plan to reduce QMP PPG expenses

The majority of PPG Members receive information electronically however, the number who receive hard copies has risen to 23.  In order to reduce future costs, the Group decided that 
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any PPG Member who has previously received paper copies of Agendas and Minutes of Meetings, etc would be asked to e-mail the Group’s secretary so that their details could be transferred to the PPG Members e-mail Circulation List.  Any PPG Member who has not given an e-mail address will no longer receive paper copies by post but will be able to collect copies of PPG information from QMP Reception. 
N.A.P.P. eBulletins

The January 2017 e-bulletin makes reference to, amongst other things, aspects of the availability of Personal Health Records, the Change4Life campaign relating to diet especially of children and the role of pharmacies and their relationship with the community and GPs.  
To access the bulletins, go to www.napp.org.uk > resources > eBulletins > links for additional information. 
***********************************

Date of next Meeting:  Tuesday, 9 May 2017 at 6.30pm
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